
D E D I C A T I O N.

WHEN the warm and sincere affection, of a fond and anxious parent, is strongly manifested, by the
interest he takes in the improvement and welfare of a beloved child; when it appears that, to promote her
best interests, neither cares nor labour, even in an advanced and infirm age, will be spared; it may be
hoped, that a corresponding temper of mind, may lead her to see the truth in a more clear and convincing
light, especially when urged and incalcated by exertions of so tender a nature. 

It was not from a doubt, of your principles being yet unsettled; or from an apprehension, that the
extravagant and ludicrous ideas, of the vain and infidel author of a late publication, entitled, the AGE OF
REASON, would, at present, in any respect, pervert your mind, that I have been led to spend so much of 
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the precious remnant of time yet allotted me, in looking into his work, and endeavoring to shew you its
fulility and weakness, in the following sheets: But, knowing the importance of your being able to give a
ready answer for the hope that is in you, and seeing the melancholy prevlaence of a spirit of infidelity,
founded on a "pretended philosophy, and a vain deceit, after the tradition of men, after the rudiments of
the world, and not after Christ," I thought myself, with regard to you, in the situation of the apostle Jude,
with regard to the church of his day, that "I should give all diligence to write unto you of the common
salvation, and exhort you, that you should earnestly contend for the faith whih was once delivered to the
saints; for there are certain men, who were before of old ordained to this condemnation; ungodly men,
turning the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only Lord God, and our Lord Jesus
Christ: wherefore, I ought not to be negligent, to put you in remembrance of these things, though you
know them, and are established in the present truth." * "Yea, I think it meet, as long as I am in this
tabernacle, to stir you up, by putting you in remembrance of these things; knowing, that shortly, I must
put off this my tabernacle, I will endeavour, that you may be able, after my decease, to have these things
always in remembrance, for we have not followed cunningly devised fables, when we made known unto
you, the power and coming of our Lord Jesus;" † "that the tryal of your faith, being much more precious
than gold that perisheth, though it be tryed with fire, might be found unto 

__________
* Jude, 4th and 5th ver.
† 2d Peter, 1st chap. 12-16. 
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praise and honor, and glory, at the appearing of Jesus Christ, whom having not seen, you love; in whom,
though now you see him not, yet believing, you rejoice with joy unspeakable and full of glory, receiving
the end of your faith, even the salvation of your soul." * 

The whole tribe of unbelievers, object to the system of the gospel; that, although there are mysteries in it,
above the comprehension of human reason, yet it requireth, and that indespensably, the firm and
unwavering faith of its professors; it being one of its fundamental principles, that without faith, you
cannot please God 

This certain fact, and not only reasonable in itself, but consistent with the nature of the subject. No man
believes, that credit is given to the veracity of another who reports a fact, by firmly believing it, on
perfect demonstration, or of the fullest evidence. If a person of the most infamous character for falsehood



and deceit, should assert, that the three sides of an equilateral triangle, were equal to each other, every
man who heard and understood him, would immediately give the most hearty assent to the truth of it,
without putting the least confidence in the character or veracity of the assertor. If one should inform you,
that the sun was shining, and at the same time should point to the meridian sun, appearing in his full
splendour within your view, you could not but believe the fact, the truth would force your assent; though
without putting the least confidence in the informer. But if such a person were to tell you, of a fact that
had come to his knowledge, of which you could have no other evidence, 

__________
* 1st Peter, 1st chap. 7-8-9. 
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and you were to give full credit to it, then you would do honour to the veracity, and revere the character
of the informant. So it is with revealed religion, God, in his infinite wisdom, has given us sufficient
evidence, that the revelation of the gospel is from him. This is the subject of rational inquiry, and of
conviction, from the conclusive nature of the evidence: but when that fact is established, you are bound,
as a rational creature, to show your full confidence in his un-changeable veracity, and infinite wisdom, by
firmly believing the great truths so revealed; although he has wisely kept from your knowledge, some
things which may be mysterious in their nature. In this, his design, amongst others, may be, that thereby
the pride of the human heart might be subdued; the human will brought to submit to the will of God; the
character of Jehovah magnified and honoured; and his unstained veracity perfectly confided in, and
trusted to, while at the same time, the amiable humility of the Christian character, is promoted in the firm
believer of his word. 

These objectors find it difficult to submit to the faith of the gospel, because many things are above their
reason; while they continually exercise the same principle in temporal things, which are subject, in one
respect or another, to the like predication, in almost every action of their lives. In travelling, by sea and
land -- in eating and drinking -- in ploughing and sowing; do they all, with one accord, exercise this
virtue in its full extent: no mysteries -- no want of understanding principles or consequences, are opposed
as sufficient to prevent their unfeigned faith in their fellow men: but in revealed religion, nothing is to be 
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believed, even on the veracity of God himself, if they cannot fully comprehend and understand, every
principle and mode of the truth, proffered as an object of their faith. They will trust themselves, their
families, and their property, to a frail ship, and launch into the boisterous ocean, without a thought of
examining the captain as to his theoretic or practical knowledge in navigation; or inquiring into the
abilities of the sea-men, with regard to the management of a ship in a storm. They exercise, without
hesitation, an un-feigned faith in the general character of the one; and trust wholly to the owner and
master, for the abilities of the others. 

If they travel by land, they will mount the horse, recommended by its owner; or enter a public carriage
provided for passengers, without doubting of their safety in the one case, or examining the Workmanship
and construction of either carriage or harness, in the other. They trust to the care of the master and driver,
and implicitly commit themselves to their knowledge and good conduct. 

Men sit down to their usual meals, without ever inquiring, whether the meat they are to eat, is not part of
a beast that died a natural death, or by some dangerous disease; neither is the cook ever called upon, as to



the wholesomeness of the various ad-ditions made use of in dressing the food -- all is prevented, by a
firm faith in the butcher who sells the meat, and the host who employs the cook. 

Does any person refuse to swallow his victuals, before he fully understands the method of digestion, or
the manner in which the food will turn to his nourishment? 
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No man refuses to plough or sow, because he can-not comprehend, how the grain he casts into the earth,
can take root, shoot up, and produce a much larger quantity than that which he sows -- however
inexplicable all this is to his finite nature, he exercises a lively vigorous faith in the consequences of his
labours, and, without hesitation, acts accordingly. Will any man refuse to listen to the voice of his friend,
because, with the utmost stretch of all his powers, he cannot comprehend how the motion of the air, can
convey different articulate sounds to his ears; or how any sounds, however formed, can produce ideas in
his soul, corresponding to the will of the mover. In short, innumerable important facts, the causes of
which, with their modes of operation, we cannot comprehend, being perfectly mysterious and
unaccountable, are yet firmly believed; and, in the course of life, acted upon by us. We hear the blowing
of the wind, and feel its power; but we know not what produces it -- why it is now mild and refreshing,
and now violent and destructive -- " We know not whence it comes, or whither it goeth" -- we daily see
and put the utmost confidence in the good effects of the loadstone, both as it regards our persons and
property, by sea and land; and yet no one will pretend to understand, whence this peculiar virtue is
derived, by which these effects are produced: our faith is firm and immoveable, and no one objects its
mysterious nature. 

No body doubts of the motion of the heart, the circulation of the blood, or the action of the stomach and
bowels; in all which the man exercises no act of his will whatever, neither can any one define or
comprehend 
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the original cause or power by which these are accomplished: yet every one believes the facts,
notwithstanding their mysterious nature is far above his reason; and they risque their lives on the issue. 

All then that revealed religion asks of men, is, that they would act in like manner, with regard to her
requisitions -- instead of rejecting all belief, till they fully understand every mystery of revealed religion,
(and which is as applicable to natural religion) let their first inquiry be, is this the word of God, or not? If
they find rational evidence, to prove that it is so, (which will most certainly be the case with every
ingenuous mind) let them treat her great principles and doctrines, as they do the revelation of God in the
natural world, and they will assuredly find additional and conclusive evidence arising from experience,
and their faith will soon become to them the substance of the things hoped for, from the promises of the
Gospel, and the evidence of the things there revealed as unseen. In submitting to the great mysteries of
the Gospel, we believe, because God has said it -- here then we rely on the divine veracity alone, and
show our confidence in, and pay due honour to, his character and attributes; which is the life and soul of
a true faith. But how does the unbeliever better himself, by the denial of revelation, and flying to his
religion of nature? Is there not as strong faith required here, as in revealed religion? How does he know,
that there is a God, who regards the affairs of men, or concerns himself with their well being? He tells
you that he firmly believes that there is an eternal almighty first cause, and that this is fully proved by all
the works of creation 
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and Providence, around him. But why does he believe it? Certainly, by a strong faith in the declarations
and assertions of those on whose sleeve he pins his faith, and on arguments drawn principally from that
revelation he affects to despise. To judge aright in this matter, let us inquire into the opinions and belief
of the wise and the learned, previous to the coming of Christ, and who had no aid from the knowledge
communicated by the Saviour, to a guilty world; though drawing much assistance, (unknowingly) from
tradition, founded on revelation, to Adam, Enoch, Seth, and Noah. Hearken then to the language of
Cicero, that oracle of antiquity, whose religious knowledge was superior to any of his cotemporaries, in
his treatise, written expressly on the nature of the Gods; "As many things in philosophy are not
sufficiently clear, so the question concerning the nature of the Gods, which is in itself the most
interesting and necessary for the regulation of religion, is attended with peculiar difficulty. Among those
who supposed that there are Gods, their opinions are so various, that it is difficult to enumerate them.
Much has been advanced concerning the form of the Gods; the place of their habitation, and their
employment; and on these subjects there has been much disputation among the philosophers. But the
principal difference among them, and a subject on which every thing depends, is, whether the Gods
undertake to do nothing in the government of the world; or whether every thing were originally
constituted, and is still directed by them, and will be so forever. Till this be decided, men must be in
much error about things of the greatest importance.For there are, and have been philosophers, 
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who have maintained, that the Gods take no care of human affairs; and if this doctrine be true, what
foundation can there be for piety and religion. This will be due to them, if we be noticed by them, and if
in return they render any services to men; but if the Gods neither can, nor will do any thing for us, and
give no attention to our conduct, why should we render them any kind of worship, or pray to them ? Then
will piety be mere hypocrisy, and all religion be at an end; and this will be attended with the greatest
confusion in the business of life. Nay, I do not know, but that with the loss of religion, the foundation of
all confidence of men in society, and even of justice, the most important of the virtues, would be taken
away. But there are other philosophers, and those of the first distinction, who think that the world is
governed by the mind and will of the Gods; that by them every thing in the course of nature is provided
for the use of man; and they express themselves in such a manner, as if they thought the Gods themselves
were made for the use of man. Against these, Carneades has advanced so much, as to excite persons of
any curiosity, to investigate the truth. For there is no subject, about which not only the unlearned, but
even the learned, differ so much; and their opinions are so various and discordant, that only one of them
can be true, though all may be erroneous." So confusedly and absurdly did Cicero write, with all the
boasted light of nature, and human wisdom, without revelation. 

If the Son of God has appeared in this our world, and has proved his mission by miracles and prophecies;
in a word, by doing works, that no other man 
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ever did, and that in proof of doctrines the most pure, moral, religious and benevolent; honourable to
God, and beneficial to man; do they not demand, at least, as much respect, as men pay every day to their
fellow creatures, whom they know to be fallible and imperfect; sometimes immoral, dissolute, and
profane. In fine, is there any propriety in these objections to the firm faith of the gospel; while men so
universally ex-ercise a greater degree of faith, towards each other every day, in the common business of
life? Let reason and conscience judge. 



When I first took up this treatise, I considered it as one of those vicious and absurd publications, filled
with ignorant declamation and ridiculous representa-tions of simple facts, the reading of which, with
at-tention, would be an undue waste of time; but afterwards, finding it often the subject of conversation,
in all ranks of society; and knowing the author to be generally plausible in his language, and very artful
in turning the clearest truths into ridicule, I determined to read it, with an honest design of impartially
examining into its real merits. 

I confess, that I was much mortified to find, the whole force of this vain man's genius and art, pointed at
the youth of America, and her unlearned citizens, (for I have no doubt, but that it was originally intended
for them) in hopes of raising a sceptical temper and disposition in their minds, well knowing that this was
the best inlet to infidelity, and the most effectual way of serving its cause, thereby sapping the
foun-dation of our holy religion in their minds.

To Christians, who are well instructed in the Gospel of the Son of God, such expedients rather add 
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confirmation to their faith. They were forewarned near two thousand years ago, of these things, by their
great Lord and Master; "that when the time should come, they might remember, that he had told them of
them." They indeed rest in this strong confidence, " that when the Lord Jesus shall be revealed from
heaven, with his mighty angels in flaming fire, he will take vengeance on them, who know not God, and
who obey not the Gospel of our Lord Jesus Christ; who shall be punished with everlasting destruction
from the presence of the Lord, and from the glory of his power, when he shall come to be glorified in his
saints, and to be admired in all them who believe in that day." 

This awful consequence, created some alarm in my mind, lest at any future day, you, my beloved child,
might take up this plausible address of infidelity ; and, for want of an answer at hand to his subtle
insinuations, might suffer even a doubt of the truth, as it is in Jesus, to penetrate into your mind. 

You might then, perhaps, be alone, or without a friend near you, whom you might be willing to con-sult
without delay; and my mind could not, with patience, endure the idea of your doubting, on such
important points, though it were but for a moment. 

I therefore determined, as God should give me health and leisure, were it only by improving a few
moments at a time, to put my thoughts on the subject of this pamphlet, on paper, for your edification and
information, when I shall be no more. 

I chose to confine myself to the leading and essential facts of the Gospel, which are contradicted, or
attempted to be turned into ridicule, by this writer. I 
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have endeavoured to detect his falsehoods and misre-presentations, and to show his extreme ignorance of
the divine scriptures, which he makes the subject of his animadversions -not knowing that "they are the
power of God unto salvation, to every one that be-lieveth." * 

It is by their divine instructions, that, in the language of the elegant Hunter, the true Christian learns
"what is the commanding object in the eye of eternal Providence, the salvation of a lost world, by Jesus
Christ. Do you adopt the same object ? Cleave unto it; keep it continually in view; all things else are vain



and worthless; for they are passing quickly away. Our interest in, and hold of the world, is diminishing
every hour. Our consequence, as candidates for immortal bliss, as heirs of glory, is rising in proportion.
When we cease from importance as the citizens of this world, our real importance begins to be felt and
understood. I recommend no sullen distance from your fellow-creatures, nor peevish discontent. Live in
the world. Associate with mankind. Enjoy the portion which God allotteth to you. But use the world, so
as not to abuse it. While you are cumbered about many things, never forget, that one thing is needful, and
choose that good part, which shall not be taken from you." ** 

The experience of forty years, and upwards, has confirmed the conclusions I have drawn from the
doctrines of the Gospel; and be assured, my dear child, that this author's whole work, is made up of old
objections, answered, and that conclusively, a thousand 

__________
• Romans, 1-16.
** Hunt. Sacred Biog. 2d vol. 24. 
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times over, by the advocates for our holy religion. Some of them he has endeavoured to clothe with new
language, and put into a more ridiculous form; but many of them he has collected almost word for word,
from the writings of the deists of the last and present century. 

May that God, who delighteth in the meek and humble temper, which trembleth at his word, lead you to
the cross of Christ; and there, by his holy spirit, direct you into all truth. May he instruct you in his holy
word, which is able to make you wise unto salvation. Let that word abide in you richly -- become your
daily companion, under every circumstance of life; "the man of your council, a lamp to your paths, and a
light to your feet." 

For near half a century, have I anxiously and cri-tically studied that invaluable treasure; and I still
scarcely ever take it up, that I do not find something new -- that I do not receive some valuable addition
to my stock of knowledge; or perceive some instructive fact, never observed before. In short, were you to
ask me to recommend the most valuable book in the world, I should fix on the Bible as the most
instructive, both to the wise and ignorant. Were you to ask me for one, affording the most rational and
pleasing entertainment to the inquiring mind, I should repeat, it is the Bible: and should you renew the
inquiry, for the best philosophy, or the most interesting history, I should still urge you to look into your
Bible. I would make it, in short, the Alpha and Omega of knowledge; and be assured, that it is for want of
understanding the scriptures, both of the Old and New Testament, that so little value is set upon them by
the 
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world at large. The time, however, is not far off, when they will command a very different reception,
among the sons of men. 

One thing I beg you would attend to, as a guard against the designs of infidels, to wit, that the Gospel
revelation is a complete system of salvation, suited to our fallen nature, and should be taken altogether.
Be cautious, then, how you ever hearken to objections levelled against detached principles, separated
from the system, which are too often made use of, with success, by those who wish to weaken the force
of revelation upon the mind of its professors, and by slow, if not imperceptible advances, to sap the
foun-dation of their hope. It is not unusual to hear the punishment of sin, stated as incompatible with the



perfections and attributes of Almighty God: that he cannot delight in the sufferings of the creatures that
he has made, as he has no passions to gratify, and he de-lighteth not in cruelty -- but the gospel reveals
the great Jehovah, as the governor of all ranks of being in the universe. That it is necessary to keep all
intelli-gences in the love of order, and obedience to his righteous laws. That the breach of them,
necessarily induces a separation from him, who is the fountain and source of all happiness and
enjoyment; and, of course, necessarily induces misery in the extreme. This becomes a warning to all
intelligences, to avoid the evil of sin; and therefore it is for the good of the whole, and founded in
benevolence to beings in gene-ral, that the obstinate and unbelieving sinner is punished. But if the
advocates for infidelity, can once weaken your faith, by the disbelief of future punishment, he finds you
then ready for a new attack, by 
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the denial of some other detached principle, till thus by degrees, your faith is undermined and destroyed,
before you are aware of it. 

For you I have written. To you I commit this labour of my old age, hoping that, as it is designed for your
own private instruction, you will receive it, as in the fear of the Lord, without a criticizing eye, or
opposing heart; and that you will be persuaded by it, to search the Scriptures, "knowing that they contain
the words of eternal life," thereby you will gratify the most fervent desire of 

An Affectionate Parent. 
Rosehill 


